# The Belt and Road Initiative and FLEGT: Possible synergies

NO.3

Briefing

This policy brief takes stock of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and explores the potential areas where the BRI could interface with the European Union's (EU) Action Plan on Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade (FLEGT). Large BRI-related investments occur in several Asian and African countries that are implementing or negotiating a Voluntary Partnership Agreement (VPA) with the European Union (EU). These investments brought a large number of Chinese operators to the VPA countries, thus increasing their significance in these countries. These operators are subject to the national laws of the host countries.

At the policy level, cooperation priorities of the BRI are in line with the key themes of the EU 2030 Agenda and focus on policy coordination, facilities connectivity, unimpeded trade, financial integration and people-to-people bond. A number of the BRI elements match VPA principles and related national developments. The corresponding principles include good governance, inclusive participation, environmental protection, gender equity, democracy and anti-corruption.

Based on these findings, the brief offers two reflections. First, VPA experiences could guide BRI investments and actions, particularly for Chinese operators in VPA countries. Second, more transparency and accountability on BRI project implementation could potentially open-up new engagement pathways to promote good governance and inclusive participation in forested countries, some of which are VPA countries.

The container transfer area at Khorgos Gateway. Source: Khorgos Gateway

## Overview of the BRI: What is it?

Launched in September 2013, the BRI remains the best-known, least-understood policy effort championed by President Xi Jinping.<sup>1</sup> The first cause of confusion is that the BRI is not a single plan. While the BRI Action Plan identifies five cooperation priorities, no blueprint details the Initiative's aims, its projects nor their rationales.<sup>2</sup> Second, the name itself is confusing. The 'Road' refers almost entirely to the maritime route, while the 'Belt' is on land.<sup>3</sup> The 'Belt' connects Chinese trade and production to Europe through Central Asia, while the 'Road' improves Chinese maritime trade through South East Asia, the Horn of Africa and Europe.<sup>4</sup> The Chinese Government has never released a definitive, official map of the BRI routes and the countries that it traverses.<sup>5</sup>

Third, the number of BRI participating countries varies. For example, the Chinese state media<sup>6</sup> identified more than 80 BRI countries, while the World Bank<sup>7</sup> suggested that there are 65. Fourth, estimates of the BRI's total investment also differ. While the World Bank values the BRI's total investment at USD 8.5 trillion<sup>8</sup>, other sources often cite lower or higher amount<sup>9</sup>. There is no official figure on the BRI total investment from the Chinese Government. President Xi often remarked that government, private sector and other stakeholders in any country are welcome to join the BRI.<sup>10</sup>

Another factor that contributes to the BRI mystery is that the BRI evades typical project classification. There is no agreed-upon definition for what constitutes a BRI project. Chinese-funded projects (private, public or both) that started years before the launch of the BRI have been re-branded as BRI projects.<sup>11</sup> In addition, some projects have self-identified as BRI sister projects or extensions of the BRI.<sup>12</sup> While infrastructure is a major component of the BRI and is often used as a proxy to assess the motivations and implications of the BRI, the BRI itself is an ever-expanding list of activities.

Finally, the BRI has undergone a few re-naming efforts. Before 2017, the Initiative was known as the 'Silk Road Economic Belt', the '21st Century Maritime Silk Road', the 'One Belt, One Road' and/or the 'Belt and Road Strategy'. In 2017, to abate the political connotation of the term 'Strategy', the Chinese Government decided to replace it by the term 'Initiative'.



China-Iran Railway. Source: Financial Times

## BRI key guidance documents

The BRI is now five years old. Nonetheless, the Chinese Government only adopted its guiding philosophy, basic principles, implementation frameworks, cooperation mechanisms, financing plans and so forth in mid-2017. At the time, some of the major BRI projects were already being implemented. China aims to integrate these components into all BRI projects by 2025.<sup>13</sup> To that end, the Chinese Government has issued the following key guiding documents:

- Guidance on promoting the Green Belt and Road 2017<sup>14</sup>: This guidance was developed to execute the Vision and Actions of the BRI, mainstream ecological civilisation into the BRI, promote green development and strengthen 'eco-environment' protection.
- Guiding principles of financing the development of the Belt and Road 2017<sup>15</sup>: These principles include equal-footed participation, mutual benefits and risk sharing. They were established to build a long-term, stable, sustainable financing system that is well-placed to manage risks associated with the BRI.
- Belt and Road Ecological and Environmental Cooperation Plan 2017<sup>16</sup>: The Plan aims to strengthen cooperation on 'eco-environmental protection'. Its objectives also include enabling environmental protection to serve, support and guarantee the BRI construction of environmentally-friendly routes.
- Joint Communiqué of the Leaders' Roundtable of the Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation 2017<sup>17</sup>: The Communiqué emphasises the importance of the economic, social, fiscal, financial and environmental sustainability of BRI projects. It also calls for promoting high environmental standards while striking a balance among economic growth, social progress and environmental protection.

## BRI philosophy: Five Principles of Peaceful Coexistence

Three Government agencies (the National Development and Reform Commission, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the Ministry of Commerce) oversee the BRI. In 2015, they released the BRI Action Plan, which states that the BRI is in line with the purposes and principles of the Charter of the United Nations. The Action Plan also states that the BRI upholds the Five Principles of Peaceful Coexistence, which are<sup>18</sup>:

- 1. Mutual respect for each other's sovereignty and territorial integrity
- 2. Mutual non-aggression
- 3. Mutual non-interference in each other's internal affairs
- 4. Equality and mutual benefit
- 5. Peaceful co-existence

The Chinese Government advocates for peace and cooperation, openness and inclusiveness, mutual learning and mutual benefit. It promotes practical cooperation in all fields, and works to build a community of shared interests, destiny and responsibility featuring mutual political trust, and economic development.<sup>19</sup> In terms of international regimes, the BRI aims to contribute to the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and the Paris Agreement on climate change.

## Five cooperation priorities

## 1. Policy coordination

According to this coordination priority, China will promote intergovernmental cooperation, build a multilevel intergovernmental macro policy exchange and communication mechanism, expand shared interests, enhance mutual political trust and reach new cooperation consensus. The BRI Action Plan also provides that BRI countries may coordinate their economic development strategies and policies, work out plans and measures for regional cooperation, negotiate to solve cooperation-related issues, and jointly provide policy support for the implementation of practical cooperation and large-scale projects. Several countries have announced their intention to link the BRI with their national development plans.<sup>20</sup>

## 2. Facilities connectivity

'Facilities connectivity' means infrastructure construction that connects China to the world. It is at the core of the BRI. The BRI Action Plan encourages the promotion of green and low-carbon infrastructure construction and operation management. It aims to take into account the impact of climate change on construction. Facilities to be constructed or improved include: port infrastructure; land-water-air transportation channels; energy infrastructure (oil and gas pipelines); cross-border power supply networks; and cross-border optical cables and other telecommunications, including transcontinental submarine optical cable and spatial (satellite) information passageways.

## 3. Unimpeded trade

Given the size of its investment, the BRI has the potential to strengthen international trade by integrating participating countries into global value chains through improved infrastructure (physical, financial and telecommunications).<sup>21</sup> The scope of BRI investments includes agriculture, animal husbandry, forestry, fisheries, energy sources and related processing technology, and equipment and engineering services in the fields of energy and resources.<sup>22</sup> To achieve unimpeded trade for these investments, the BRI Action Plan proposes the following improvement in participating countries:

- Enhance customs cooperation through information exchange, mutual recognition of regulations and mutual assistance in law enforcement
- Improve the customs clearance facilities of border ports, including by establishing a 'single-window' at these ports
- Reduce the costs and improve the capability of customs clearance
- Increase cooperation in supply chain safety and convenience
- · Improve the coordination of cross-border supervision procedures
- Promote online checking of inspection and quarantine certificates
- Facilitate mutual recognition of Authorised Economic Operators
- Improve the transparency of technical trade measures, and enhance trade liberalisation and facilitation

## 4. Financial integration

Financial integration refers to efforts in building a currency stability system, an investment and financing system, and a credit information system in Asia. Specific activities have included establishing the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) and the New Development Bank (for development projects in BRICS (Brazil, Russia, India, China and South Africa)), negotiating the establishment of the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation financing institution, and operationalizing the Silk Road Fund.

These institutions, operational since September 2018, have been instrumental in funding BRI projects. Besides putting in place regulations and coordination mechanisms, this coordination priority aims to encourage commercial equity investment funds and private funds to participate in the construction of key BRI projects.

## 5. People-to-people bond

'People-to-people bond' focuses on awareness raising on the BRI, thus garnering support for the Initiative in China and overseas. Some of the main activities under this priority include extensive cultural and academic exchanges, personnel exchanges and cooperation, tourism promotions, media cooperation, youth and women exchanges, and volunteer services. Non-governmental organisations in BRI countries have been engaged on a variety of topics such as education, healthcare, poverty reduction and environmental protection. Other areas of support listed under this cooperation priority include those of common interest to China and BRI countries.



Chinese President Xi Jinping delivers his speech during the opening ceremony of the Belt and Road Forum in Beijing on May 14.

Source: CNBC



BRI southeast Asia high-speed train. Source: China Railway International

## BRI implementation arrangement and status

#### Finance

Finance for BRI projects has mainly come from the AIIB, which started operations in January 2016. As of September 2018, the AIIB had 87 member countries that included all the member States of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) and 19 European countries.<sup>23</sup> Six other multilateral financial institutions have officially announced their support for the BRI. These include the Asian Development Bank, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, the European Investment Bank, the International Monetary Fund (IMF), the New Development Bank and the World Bank Group, including its sister organisation the International Finance Corporation.<sup>24</sup> In addition, the Export-Import Bank of China (EXIM Bank) is the main source of finance for interest-bearing BRI investments or Ioans. For example, Ioans for infrastructure projects in most BRI countries are channelled through the EXIM Bank.<sup>25</sup>

## Participating countries

Among the 65 BRI countries identified by the World Bank<sup>26</sup>, there are 11 EU Member States, five EU candidate countries, and 10 ASEAN member States, including Timor-Leste.<sup>27</sup> President Xi welcomes any country that wants to participate in, or associate with, the BRI. For example, the African Belt and Road Initiative has publically announced that it is an extension of the BRI, connecting, among others, Cameroon, the Central African Republic, Côte d'Ivoire, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Ghana and Liberia.<sup>28</sup> This is one of the many examples that contributed to disagreements on the actual number of countries that are part of the BRI and the total investment of the BRI.<sup>29</sup>

## Implementation status

Five flagship projects have been promoted as BRI projects (see annex). In addition, data from the Chinese Ministry of Commerce indicates that more than 7 000 projects were contracted in 2017 under the BRI brand.<sup>30</sup> Nonetheless, President Xi was reportedly dissatisfied with the overall lack of BRI progress.<sup>31</sup> Various publications indicate that the BRI faces multiple implementation challenges.

First, Chinese domestic political arrangements hinder the implementation of the BRI. While the Initiative aims to increase the flow of goods and people through facilities connectivity, China's overbearing security presence at and near its borders is restricting commercial activity.<sup>32</sup> The BRI aims to promote the exchange of ideas and knowledge through people-to-people bond, but censorship appears to be increasing in China.<sup>33</sup> These developments conflict with the BRI's expressed goal of improving global connectivity.

Second, there is a lack of trust between China and some key BRI countries. For example, India accused China of infringing upon its national sovereignty and security through the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor, the second flagship BRI project.<sup>34</sup> Third, while some countries have expressed support for the BRI, actual implementation has yet to take place. For instance, South Korea has openly embraced the BRI, but still has not cooperated with China on any concrete project due to political differences.<sup>35</sup> Finally, about 70% of the countries that engage with the BRI either have a 'non-investable' sovereign credit rating or unstable political status. For example, to build the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor, the Pakistani military has to provide a special military unit of 12 000 soldiers to protect the Chinese workers. In terms of debt, the IMF raised concerns about the inability of borrowing countries to repay China's loan.<sup>36</sup> There are signs that Chinese financiers are demanding tougher terms to ensure BRI projects are financially feasible. Negotiations with the Thai Government over the China-Laos-Thailand rail project were constrained by disagreements over interest rates, among other things.<sup>37</sup>

Third, the United States (US) and some EU Member States have expressed caution regarding the Initiative. One source claims that the US and some of the EU Member States view the BRI as a potential strategy to turn Eurasian nations into tributary states, reliant on Chinese wealth, intersected with Chinese-owned infrastructures, and progressively restricted by Chinese rules governing everything from trade to security.<sup>38</sup> The EU recently launched a new Connectivity Strategy that seeks to link Europe and Asia in a similar fashion to how the BRI works.<sup>39</sup>

EU's Connectivity Strategy. Source: European Commission

#### WHAT IS THE EU DOING TO CONNECT EUROPE & ASIA?



## The BRI and international relations

## The BRI as a geo-political project

The BRI provides a framework to draw links between Chinese national security and infrastructure projects. According to a former Chinese ambassador to Pakistan, China needs the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor, one of the flagship BRI projects, to strengthen security on its western border by helping Central Asian countries prosper. It has been argued that China hopes that by helping to alleviate poverty, the project will prevent these countries from becoming hotbeds of Islamist terrorism, thus threatening Chinese security.<sup>40</sup> Overseas, China has been gaining political influence in some European countries through planned infrastructure projects and profitable shipping courses to chosen ports. Some of these projects materialised. For example, in 2016 Greece sold a majority share in its port of Piraeus to COSCO, a Chinese shipping giant, for EUR 281 million.<sup>41</sup> Hungary also relies on Chinese investment.<sup>42</sup>

## The BRI as a geo-economic Initiative

While there are reasons to view the BRI strictly as a Chinese geo-political project, this perspective underestimates the economic agenda of the BRI.<sup>43</sup> However, the two aspects are not conflicting and are difficult to isolate.

From a geo-economic perspective, the BRI could be considered as China's response to counterweight US policies such as the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP), which excluded China and several emerging economies as members.<sup>44</sup> Following the US withdrawal from the TPP in January 2017, President Xi promoted China as the new global champion of free trade.<sup>45</sup> President Xi emphasised 'upholding the multilateral trading system and promoting transparent rules' in his opening remarks at the BRI Forum in May 2017.<sup>46</sup> Some of the US regional allies have already gravitated towards China on issues of economic leadership. For example, the Philippines' President has warmly embraced investments from China despite the country's troubled relationship with China over disputed South China Sea territories.<sup>47</sup>

In addition, the BRI has been perceived as a way for China to address its pressing domestic economic challenges. First, in 2014, Chinese policymakers identified the BRI as a means to address the chronic problem of uneven development in China.<sup>48</sup> They believe that poverty and underdevelopment are at the core of rising militancy at their borders. Thus, they advocate for addressing these issues together with their neighbour countries.<sup>49</sup> The USD 46 billion China-Pakistan Economic Corridor project is an example where geo-political rationale overlaps with geo-economic reasons.

Second, China expects the BRI to facilitate the export of higher-end Chinese manufactured goods, in particular high-speed railway technology, to emerging markets.<sup>50</sup> The goal is to gain acceptance of Chinese standards. Analyses of the Jakarta-Bandung High-Speed Railway project suggest that China used the BRI to promote Chinese technical and engineering standards to win the bidding competition with Japan.<sup>51</sup> According to these sources, China won the bid by offering to finance the project itself through the BRI.<sup>52</sup>

Finally, for some analysts, the BRI is a way for the Chinese Government to address its excess capacity. Statements of Chinese leaders announcing the plan to use the BRI to move all the country's production facilities to BRI countries support this perception. For example, Chinese Premier Li Keqiang<sup>53</sup> stated that 'China has a lot of surplus equipment for making steel... We want companies to move this excess production capacity ... to ASEAN [countries].' <sup>54</sup>



World Bank IMF 2017 Annual Meetings. The Belt and Road Initiative Building Bonds Across Asia, Europe and Beyond.

Source: The World Bank

## The BRI and FLEGT

The BRI could offer new engagement pathways to strengthen good governance in BRI and VPA countries for various reasons.

First, except for the two VPA countries in Latin America, all VPAs countries in Asia and Africa are connected to the BRI.<sup>55</sup> At the policy level, the five cooperation priorities of the BRI are in line with the key themes of the EU 2030 Agenda, which focus on people, planet prosperity, peace and partnership. These elements are also reflected in the New European Consensus on Development<sup>56</sup> that frames EU FLEGT activities in partner countries. The BRI and the VPA process also share some common principles. Specifically, both VPA and BRI emphasise the importance of clarity in legal frameworks, national sovereignty, good governance, inclusive participation and dialogue, deliberative national process, transparency and accountability, market incentives, public-private alliance as an engine for change, and monitoring of progress and impacts.<sup>57</sup> In terms of good governance and inclusive participation, the BRI guidance documents list social cohesion,

inclusiveness, democracy, the rule of law, gender equality, and cooperation to fight corruption and bribery in all forms.<sup>58</sup> These commitments, and hopefully their enforcement in BRI countries, could potentially offer new dialogue space(s) on governance and participation. To realise this potential, however, the transparency and accountability in the implementation of BRI projects will have to be increased. This is particular true for projects related to natural resources. Details regarding BRI projects, including their implementation arrangements, procurement policies, financial agreements, social and environmental safeguards, are still to be made public.

Second, activities under the BRI brand in VPA countries bring not only large investments, but also Chinese operators, some of whom work within the forestry sector. At present, China is not only the main buyer of African timber, with more than 75% of Africa's exports<sup>59</sup>; Chinese companies in Africa are also becoming major timber suppliers<sup>60</sup>. As stated in the 2015 Chinese Environmental Protection Law<sup>61</sup>, overseas Chinese operators are subject to national laws of the host countries. However, the weak governance in most of the host countries facilitates low respect or compliance with national laws, in particular by Chinese operators<sup>62</sup> <sup>63</sup>. Therefore, the 'people-to-people bond' priority under the BRI and President Xi's commitment to achieving the Sustainable Development Goals in BRI projects could provide opportunities to raise awareness of Chinese operators on African countries' efforts to improve forest governance and legal compliance. Dialogues among key stakeholders in China and Africa could be a means of achieving this increased awareness.<sup>64</sup> These dialogues should contribute to a better understanding of Chinese operators; and therefore, enable Chinese and African stakeholders to identify solutions for improved forest management in the long-term in Africa.<sup>65</sup>

The importance of open dialogue highlights the significance of activities carried out under the framework of the Bilateral Coordination Mechanism (BCM) between the EU and China on Forest Law Enforcement and Governance.<sup>66</sup> The BCM has provided a platform for dialogue and information exchange on the aforementioned topics given that its overall objective is to contribute to the reduction of illegal logging and associated trade globally. Some BCM activities already aim to create linkages between forest sector reforms in VPA countries and China's presence in these countries.



9th meeting of the EU-China Bilateral Coordination Mechanism on Forest Law Enforcement and Governance, in March 2017. Source: The EU FLEGT Facility

## Annex: BRI flagship projects

#### Project 1: Two-week train from China to the West

This 12 000 km train starts in Yiwu, China, and terminates in London, United Kingdom. From Yiwu, the train traverses to Zhengzhou, then the Industrial Belt (Baoji, Tianshui, Lanzhou and Zhanye), followed by Xinjiang region/ Tibetan Plateau. Then, it enters Kazakhstan (Almaty and Astana), followed by Russia (Yekaterinburg), the Republic of Tatarstan (Kazan Kremlin), then Moscow, then Minsk. In Europe, Germany is involved in five railway projects under the BRI, which will link four German cities with Chinese centres: Leipzig-Shenyang, Duisburg-Chongqing, Hamburg-Zhengzhou, Hamburg-Harbin and Nuernberg-Chengdu.

## Project 2: China-Pakistan Economic Corridor

This is the largest BRI project.<sup>67</sup> After decades of work, the road from China's Xinjiang to Pakistan's Gwadar Port is partly operational. Chinese cargo began to be transported overland to Gwadar Port in late 2017. Eventually, seaports in Gwadar and Karachi will be linked with Northern Pakistan, Western China and Central Asia. China expects to use the Gwadar Port as an alternative shipping route to the Malacca Strait.

## Project 3: China-Iran Railway Network

In 2016, President Xi visited Iran and talked about his ambition to help Iran facilitate long-term peace and stability in the Middle East. President Xi believes the region's railway network can help drive regional integration, reduce poverty and thus address Islamist extremism and terrorism. The Iranian president expects the 10 400 km train from China to Tehran, cutting through several countries in Central Asia, to turn Iran into a major Eurasian trade hub.

## Project 4: The Central Asian Gas Pipeline

This US 7.3 billion dollars project will build four natural gas pipelines to feed China's growing demands. This project was developed as an extension of an earlier pipeline begun by the Soviets when a natural gas deposit was discovered in Turkmenistan. The original pipelines were laid between 1960 and 1988 connecting Turkmenistan to Russia via Uzbekistan and Kazakhstan. China and Turkmenistan agreed on a framework to provide China with a long-term supply of gas in 2006, after several rounds of negotiations and feasibility studies. The first of these pipelines was completed in 2009, the second followed a year later. The third pipeline became operational in 2014. Construction of a fourth pipeline, Line D, is currently underway. Line D will provide China with an additional 15 billion cubic metres of natural gas on top of the 55 billion it already imports from Turkmenistan.

## Project 5: Khorgos Gateway

This project connects Kazakhstan to China by rail. Khorgos is expected to be the world's biggest dry port given that it occupies one of the furthest points on Earth from any ocean. Over the border from Khorgos Gateway is Khorgas (note the different spelling), a Chinese city located in Xinjiang's Ili Kazakh Autonomous Prefecture.



## References

- <sup>1</sup> Hillman, J. 2018, Statement before the US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 'China's Belt and Road Initiative: Five Years Later', Center for Strategic and International Studies. Washington, DC, US.
- <sup>2</sup> NDRC (National Development and Reform Commission) of People's Republic of China, Vision and Action on Jointly Built Silk Road Economic Belt and 21st Century Maritime Silk Road, 2015, available at <u>https://www.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/wcm.files/upload/CMSydylgw/201706/201706200153032.pdf</u>
- <sup>3</sup> Planet China: what to make of the Belt and Road Initiative', *The Economist*, 28 July 3 August 2018.
- <sup>4</sup> WWF, Greening the Belt and Road Initiative: Recommendations for the finance sector, 2017, HSBC and WWF-UK, available at <a href="https://www.sustainablefinance.hsbc.com/our-reports/greening-the-belt-and-road-initiative">https://www.sustainablefinance.hsbc.com/our-reports/greening-the-belt-and-road-initiative</a>
- <sup>5</sup> An Internet search will show a variety of BRI maps. However, the Chinese Government does not publish any official map of projects.
- <sup>6</sup> 'The Belt and Road Initiative: How European Businesses can benefit', China Briefing, 2 August 2018, available at <a href="http://www.china-briefing.com/news/2018/04/02/belt-road-initiative-how-european-businesses-can-benefit.html">http://www.china-briefing.com/news/2018/04/02/belt-road-initiative-how-european-businesses-can-benefit.html</a>
- <sup>7</sup> Remarks of World Bank Group President Jim Yong Kim at the Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation, 2017, available at <u>http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/speech/2017/05/14/remarks-of-world-bank-group-president-jimyong-kim.</u>
- <sup>8</sup> See footnote 1
- 9 See footnote 1
- <sup>10</sup> See footnote 2
- <sup>11</sup> See footnote 1
- <sup>12</sup> African Belt and Road Initiative: <u>http://transafricanrailway.com/</u>
- <sup>13</sup> It should be noted that the terms 'ecological civilisation, green development and environmental protection' are not defined in the official BRI documents.
- <sup>14</sup> *Guidance on Promoting the Green Belt and Road,* The Belt and Road Portal, 2017, available at <u>https://eng.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/</u> zchj/qwfb/12479.html
- <sup>15</sup> *Guiding Principles of Financing the Development of the Belt and Road,* 2017, Ministry of Finance, available at <a href="http://wjb.mof.gov.cn/pindaoliebiao/gongzuodongtai/201705/P020170515761133537061.pdf">http://wjb.mof.gov.cn/pindaoliebiao/gongzuodongtai/201705/P020170515761133537061.pdf</a>
- <sup>16</sup> Belt and Road Ecological and Environmental Cooperation Plan, Ministry of Environmental Protection, 2017, available at <a href="https://www.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/wcm.files/upload/CMSydylgw/201705/201705140543014.pdf">https://www.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/wcm.files/upload/CMSydylgw/201705/201705140543014.pdf</a>
- <sup>17</sup> Joint Communiqué of the Leaders Roundtable of the Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2017, available at <u>http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1462012.shtml</u>
- 18 See footnote 2
- <sup>19</sup> See footnote 2
- $^{\rm 20}$  See footnote 1
- <sup>21</sup> Belt and Road Initiative: Strategies to Deliver in the Next Phase, IMF, 2018, available at <u>https://www.imf.org/en/News/</u> <u>Articles/2018/04/11/sp041218-belt-and-road-initiative-strategies-to-deliver-in-the-next-phase</u>
- <sup>22</sup> See footnote 2
- <sup>23</sup> The non-regional members of the AIIB are: Austria, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Luxemburg, Malta, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland and the United Kingdom, <u>https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/members-of-bank/index.html</u>
- <sup>24</sup> Xinhua List of deliverables of Belt and Road Forum 2017, available at <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-05/15/c\_136286376.htm</u>; and European Investment Bank press release, 16 May 2017, available at <u>http://www.eib.org/en/infocentre/press/releases/all/2017/2017-119-eib-confirms-support-for-belt-and-road-initiative.htm</u>
- <sup>25</sup> 'Planet China: what to make of the Belt and Road Initiative', *The Economist*, 28 July 3 August 2018.
- <sup>26</sup> See footnote 1
- <sup>27</sup> EU Member States that participate in the BRI: Bulgaria, Croatia, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Poland, Romania, Slovakia and Slovenia. EU candidate countries that participate in the BRI: Albania, Macedonia, Montenegro, Serbia and Turkey.

- <sup>28</sup> African Belt and Road Initiative: <u>http://transafricanrailway.com/</u>
- <sup>29</sup> 'The five main projects of the Belt and Road Initiative: A Visual Explainer', *South China Morning Post*, 2018, available at <a href="http://multimedia.scmp.com/news/china/article/One-Belt-One-Road/index.html">http://multimedia.scmp.com/news/china/article/One-Belt-One-Road/index.html</a>
- <sup>30</sup> MOFCOM, 2017. 2015年1-11月中国与'带一路'相关国家经贸合作情况.
- <sup>31</sup> See footnote 16. Progress for BRI projects have been strong.
- <sup>32</sup> See footnote 1
- <sup>33</sup> 'China Presses its Internet Censorship Efforts Across the Globe', the New York Times, 2018, available at <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/02/technology/china-technology-censorship-borders-expansion.html</u>
- <sup>34</sup> Tanvi Madan, 'What India Thinks about China's One Belt, One Road Initiative (But Does Not Explicitly Say)', Order from Chaos (blog), Brookings Institution, 14 March 2016, available at <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-fromchaos/2016/03/14/whatindia-thinks-about-chinas-one-belt-one-road-initiative-but-doesnt-explicitly-say</u>
- <sup>35</sup> Jonathan Hillman, 'South Korea bids to close rift with China,' *Nikkei Asian Review*, 13 December 2017, available at <a href="https://asia.nikkei.com/Viewpoints/Jonathan-Hillman/South-Korea-bids-to-close-rift-with-China">https://asia.nikkei.com/Viewpoints/Jonathan-Hillman/South-Korea-bids-to-close-rift-with-China</a>
- <sup>36</sup> 'IMF's Lagarde says China's Belt and Road Initiative progressing but warns of debt risks,' *The Business Times*, 4 December 2018, available at <u>https://www.businesstimes.com.sg/government-economy/imfs-lagarde-says-chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-progressing-but-warns-of-debt</u>
- <sup>37</sup> 'Thailand Rebuffs Railway Deal with China', *The Straits Times*, 5 May 2016, available at <u>http://www.straitstimes.com/</u><u>asia/se-asia/thailand-rebuffs-railway-deal-with-china</u>
- <sup>38</sup> See footnote 5
- <sup>39</sup> The ASEAN Post. 1 October 2018. Europe's response to China's BRI by Angaindrankumar Gnanasagaran. <u>https://theaseanpost.com/article/europes-response-chinas-bri</u>
- <sup>40</sup> Cai, P. Analysis: Understanding China's Belt and Road Initiative, Lowy Institute for International Policy, 2017.
- <sup>41</sup> See footnote 5
- <sup>42</sup> World News 'EU's statement on South China Sea reflects divisions' *World News*, Reuters, 15 July 2016, available at <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southchinasea-ruling-eu-idUSKCN0ZV1TS</u>
- <sup>43</sup> Wang Xiaolu, Yu Wenjing and Fan Gang, '王小鲁 余静文 樊纲 中国市场化八 年进程报告 财经 [A Progress Report on Eight Years of China's March Towards the Free Market Economy]', *Caijing Magazine*, 11 April 2016, p. 20.
- <sup>44</sup> 'What is the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP)?' *Council on Foreign Relations*, 15 March 2018, available at <u>https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/what-trans-pacific-partnership-tpp</u>
- <sup>45</sup> Carrie Grace, 'US Leaving TPP: A Great News Day for China', *BBC News*, 22 November 2016, available at <u>http://www.bbc.</u> <u>com/news/world-asia-china-38060980</u>
- <sup>46</sup> See footnote 2
- <sup>47</sup> Ben Blanchard, 'Duterte Aligns Philippines with China, Says US Has Lost', *Reuters*, 20 October 2016, available at <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-philippinesidUSKCN12K0AS</u>
- <sup>48</sup> Chai Yifei, '三大战略肩负共同使命 [Three Strategies Shoulder the Common Destiny]', *The People's Daily* (overseas edition), 20 September 2016, available at <a href="http://paper.people.com.cn/rmrbhwb/html/2016-09/20/content\_1713601.htm">http://paper.people.com.cn/rmrbhwb/html/2016-09/20/content\_1713601.htm</a>
- <sup>49</sup> Alok Ranjan, 'The China-Pakistan Economic Corridor: India's Options', *Institute of Chinese Studies Occasional Paper*, No 10, 12 May 2015, available at <u>http://www.icsin.org/uploads/2015/06/05/31e217cf46cab5bd9f15930569843895.pdf</u>
- <sup>50</sup> Sha Lu, '李克强的 '高铁外交' 成绩单 [Li Keqiang's 'High-Speed Rail Diplomacy' Scorecard]', *Xinhua News Agency*, 26 November 2015, available at <u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/finance/2015-11/26/c\_128469565.htm</u>
- <sup>51</sup> 'China Wins Indonesia High-speed Rail Project as Japan Laments 'Extremely Regrettable' U-turn', South China Morning Post, 29 September 2015, available at <u>http://www.scmp.com/news/asia/southeast-asia/article/1862459/china-winsindonesia-high-speed-rail-project-japan-laments</u>
- <sup>52</sup> Robin Harding and Tom Mitchell, 'Rail Battle between China and Japan Rushes Ahead at High Speed', *Financial Times*, 20 December 2015
- <sup>53</sup> Li Keqiang's Official Speech at the 17th ASEAN-China (10+1) Leaders' Meeting, Nay Pyi Taw, Myanmar, 13 November 2014, available at <u>http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/ziliao\_674904/zt\_674979/dnzt\_674981/qtzt/ydyl\_675049/</u> <u>zyxw\_675051/t1210820.shtml</u>

- <sup>54</sup> '我省力推钢铁水泥玻璃过剩产能向境外转移,河北省人民政府 [Hebei Province Promotes the Migration of Excess Capacities from Steel, Cement and Pleat Glass Sectors]', *Policy Directive from Hebei Provincial Government*, available at <u>http://www.hebei.gov.cn/hebei/11937442/10761139/12224328/index.html</u> For example, Delong Steel from Xintai is building a steel mill in Thailand that is capable of producing 600 000 tonnes of hot rolled coil a year in partnership with a local Thai operator, Permsin Steel Works. While this raised several concerns regarding the social and environmental safeguards and standards for these facilities, this topic will not be addressed here.
- <sup>55</sup> VPA countries that are participating in the BRI are Cameroon, the Central African Republic, Côte d'Ivoire, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Gabon, Ghana, Indonesia, Laos, Liberia Malaysia, Thailand, Vietnam and Myanmar.
- <sup>56</sup> European Commission. 8 June 2017. New European Consensus on Development 'Our world, our dignity, our future'. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/new-european-consensus-development-our-world-our-dignity-our-future\_en</u>
- <sup>57</sup> VPA Unpacked, VPA Principles, available at <u>http://www.vpaunpacked.org/en/vpa-principles</u>
- <sup>58</sup> Joint Communiqué of the Leaders Roundtable of the Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2017, available at <a href="http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa">http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa</a> eng/zxxx 662805/t1462012.shtml
- <sup>59</sup> IIED, China-Africa Forest Governance Project Improving Chinese investment in African forest land use, October 2017, 5 p. available at <u>http://pubs.iied.org/pdfs/17613IIED.pdf</u>
- <sup>60</sup> IIED, Why Africa's forests are important for its people, for China, and the world. An infographic presentation for the China-Africa Forest Governance Learning Platform, October 2016, 16 p., available at <u>http://pubs.iied.org/G04092</u>
- <sup>61</sup> Environmental Protection Law of the People's Republic of China. 2015 Ministry of Environment Protection
- <sup>62</sup> Mayers J. The dragon and the giraffe: China in African forest, IIED Brief, June 2017, 4 p. available at <u>http://pubs.iied.org/pdfs/17302IIED.pdf</u>
- <sup>63</sup> Li B., Yan Y., *Five ways China's overseas investments are impacting African forests*, WRI blog, 2016, available at <a href="https://gz.com/613965/five-ways-chinas-overseas-investments-are-impacting-african-forests/">https://gz.com/613965/five-ways-chinas-overseas-investments-are-impacting-african-forests/</a>
- <sup>64</sup> Cotula L., Weng X., Ma Q. and Ren P., *China-Africa investment treaties: do they work?* IIED, London, 2016, available at <a href="http://pubs.iied.org/pdfs/17588IIED.pdf">http://pubs.iied.org/pdfs/17588IIED.pdf</a>
- <sup>65</sup> IIED, China-Africa Forest Governance Project Improving Chinese investment in African forest land use, 5 p., October 2017, available at <a href="http://pubs.iied.org/pdfs/17613IIED.pdf">http://pubs.iied.org/pdfs/17613IIED.pdf</a>
- 66 Bilateral Coordination Mechanism (BCM), http://www.euflegt.efi.int/es/about-china
- <sup>67</sup> Note that this project started years before the BRI, but was recently touted as a BRI flagship project.

#### About the EU FLEGT Facility

The EU FLEGT Facility supports the European Union, its Member States and partner countries in implementing the EU FLEGT Action Plan. The European Forest Institute has hosted the Facility since 2007. The Facility has its headquarters in Barcelona, Spain, with additional offices in Brussels, Belgium; Joensuu, Finland; and Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia.

#### Disclaimer

This briefing has been produced with the assistance of the European Union and the Governments of Finland, France, Germany, the Netherlands, Spain, Sweden and the United Kingdom. The contents of this briefing are the sole responsibility of the EU FLEGT Facility and can under no circumstances be regarded as reflecting the position of funding organisations.

© EU FLEGT Facility, 2018



